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186th Annual Meeting Agenda
Christ Episcopal Church

Springfield, Ohio 

(A parish of the Episcopal Diocese of Southern Ohio)

February 23rd, 2020

CEC Parish Hall

Call to Order

Opening Prayer

Appointment of Secretary (Kelly Zeller)

Approval of Agenda

Approval of Minutes of 2019 Annual Meeting

INTRODUCTION OF NOMINEES FOR VESTRY 


Senior Warden (1-year term): Dawn Ivy


Junior Warden (1-year term): Jim Whipp

At-Large Member (3-year term): Keith Doubt

Youth Representative (1-year term): Sarah Schubert
ELECTION OF NOMINEES

RECOGNITION OF VESTRY & OTHER MINISTRY "RETIREES"


John Richardson (Junior Warden)


Chris Wells (At-Large Vestry)


Marj Vasileff (Birthday & Anniversary Cards)

Gretchen Hicks (Altar Flowers)

Judy Johnson (High School Sunday School)

Chris Oldstone-Moore (Middle School Sunday School)
REPORTS & REMARKS


Rector 


Deacon

Senior Warden 

Junior Warden 

Treasurer
Closing Prayer & Necrology

Adjournment

CHRIST EPISCOPAL CHURCH

MINUTES OF THE 185TH ANNUAL MEETING

FEBRUARY 24th, 2019
The 185th Annual Meeting of Christ Episcopal Church was called to order at 9:19 am, followed by the opening prayer led by the Rev. Maggie Leidheiser-Stoddard. Rev. Maggie Leidheiser- Stoddard conducted the meeting.

Kelly Zeller was appointed to serve as secretary for the 185th Annual Meeting.

Bonnie Shelburne moved to approve the agenda of the 185th Annual Meeting. Fred Reed seconded the motion. Motion carried.

Jesse Leidheiser-Stoddard moved to approve the minutes of the 184th Annual Meeting.  Rosetta Peterson seconded the motion.  Motion carried.

INTRODUCTION OF NOMINEES FOR VESTRY 

    Senior Warden (1-year term): Dawn Ivy

    Junior Warden (1-year term): John Richardson

    At-Large Vestry Members (3-year terms): Bonnie Bingman, Joyce Spangler, Denise Sharp

INTRODUCTION OF NOMINEES FOR 2019 DIOCESAN CONVENTION DELEGATION

John Richardson, Ron Dowling, Joan Hurley, Justin Lehman

ELECTION OF NOMINEES 

Bill Hicks moved that we elect the slate of nominees unanimously. Bill Yeazell seconded the motion. Motion carried.

RECOGNITION OF VESTRY & OTHER MINISTRY "RETIREES"

Marilyn Howat, Don Wheeler, Ann Chitkara (At-Large Vestry) and Emily Hasecke (Vestry Youth Representative) were acknowledged and thanked as retiring Vestry Members.

Dodi Holmes (Eucharistic Visitors), Pat Duncan (Altar Guild), and Denise Wells (Pastoral Care Coordinator) were acknowledged and thanked for their service and dedication. 
REPORTS & REMARKS

Rev. Maggie stated that we are a community filled with the Holy Spirit. We demonstrate a wide welcome at Christ Episcopal Church, and that's how we embody the extravagant love of Jesus Christ.
Deacon Rick Incorvati thanked the congregation for their positive energy. He expressed gratitude for the work done on the Neighborhood Fair and Taizé Service.
Senior Warden Dawn Ivy expressed thanks to the congregation and thanked Rev. Maggie for her passionate sermons. Dawn asked the congregation, “What is your passion?" and urged us to "let Clark County know what Christ Episcopal Church is about!" She finished her remarks with a quote from Presiding Bishop Michael Curry: “If it’s not about love, then it’s not about God.”
Junior Warden John Richardson was unable to attend the Annual Meeting.
Treasurer Ken Bladh thanked the Tellers, the Finance Committee, Kelly Zeller, and the people of Christ Church for their commitment to the financial health of the parish.

Rev. Maggie Leidheiser-Stoddard read the Necrology and asked all in attendance to pray together the Collect for All Saint’s Day.
The 185th Annual Meeting adjourned at 9:44 am.

Respectfully submitted,

Kelly Zeller
RECTOR’S REPORT FOR 2019
The seed of God is in us.
Given an intelligent
and hardworking farmer,
it will thrive and grow
up into God, whose seed
it is; and accordingly its
fruits will be God-nature.
Pear seeds grow into
pear trees, nut seeds
into nut trees, and
God seeds into God.

+ Meister Eckhart
2019 was a year of seeds at Christ Church: planting seeds, watering seeds, nurturing and cultivating seeds of faith, service, knowledge, and change. Some of our seeds were newly planted this year, while others had been lying dormant for a while, or already sprouting up. And as I write these words, at the beginning of 2020, I believe we're looking ahead to a joyful harvest in our future -- but we must resolve to dedicate ourselves to faithful tending.

2019 was my second full year as your Rector (hard to believe, isn't it?). There's a cliché amongst clergy types that the first year after a new minister's arrival is the "honeymoon;" and it's only when you get into year 2, and folks realize that you aren't going to think/act/preach/counsel/lead like your predecessor(s), that ministry becomes more challenging. Although the cliché certainly oversimplifies unique parish dynamics, I have found it to be true. 

2019 was more challenging for me than 2018. Part of this is due to familiarity -- once a minister and a congregation get comfortable with each other, they begin to make more demands on each other, to expect more, to push more. I did some serious pushing in 2019, particularly in areas like our shared worship life, Christian formation for all ages, welcoming and engaging newcomers, and presenting ourselves (and our message of Good News) to the wider community. I lost some momentum during August and September, when my broken ankle kept me away from you, but I know that you continued faithfully in my absence, and I thank you for that! And of course, I've received inevitable pushback -- some of it useful (like constructive criticism accompanied by a willingness to engage in work being done) and some of it not so useful. These are our growing pains, and I believe we can get through them together, with God's help. 

We must keep our eyes on the prize; that is, our goal of a healthy, vibrant, flourishing Christ Church, where the love and salvation of Jesus is preached, taught, and shared in all that we do! So I ask -- how will you be part of the planting and nurturing and harvesting that lies ahead? What holy gardening will you do? 
The Rev. Maggie Leidheiser-Stoddard, Rector

2-10-2020

ADDENDUM: RECTOR'S 2019 HIGHLIGHTS

(Not an exclusive list!)

+ Beginning the year with our first ever service of Epiphany Lessons & Carols with Star Gifts (on January 6th).

+ Working our way through Luke's Gospel, bit by bit, in Sunday afternoon Bible Study at Panera (January through June).

+ Continuing to pray, discuss Scripture, and share communion during Oakwood Village chapel services (9 times throughout the year).

+ Serving as a hostess for the Food Pantry, pouring cups of hot cocoa or lemonade (depending on the weather), and getting to know our neighbors in need (monthly).

+ Attending the Schooler Institute on Preaching at the Methodist Theological School in Ohio (on February 12th & 13th).

+ Celebrating Becoming Beloved Community Sunday and supporting the Episcopal Church's two Historically Black Colleges & Universities (on February 17th).

+ Skiing and tubing with a group of our fabulous youth at Mad River Mountain (on February 18th).

+ Learning about saints famous and obscure through our Lent Madness intergenerational formation sessions (in March & April).

+ Observing a profoundly meaningful Holy Week and celebrating Easter joy (April 14th through 21st).

+ Welcoming Assisting Bishop Ken Price for his visitation to Christ Church (on May 5th).

+ Blessing, sending, and celebrating our wonderful graduates (on May 19th).

+ Cheering for the Champion City Kings with a crew of church folks (on June 1st).

+ Talking through the Books of Ruth and Esther in our Sunday morning summer Bible Study (in June, July, and August).
+ Rolling out a revised and updated "Welcome to Christ Episcopal Church" brochure for newcomers (in June).
+ Welcoming Mother Abby Flemister and celebrating Partners In Ministry In Liberia Sunday (on June 16th).

+ Serving as a Camp Chaplain at the Procter Center (June 17th through 22nd).

+ Learning and growing together through the amazing Becoming Beloved Community speaker series organized by our indefatigable Deacon, the Rev. Rick Incorvati (in June, July, and August).

+ Getting introduced to a hilarious party game called Werewolf, courtesy of the Hasecke family, at our Potluck & Game Night (on July 12th).

+ Attending the Centennial Conference of the International Association of Women Ministers in Pittsburgh (July 22nd through 24th).

+ Playing and praying together with other Christ Church families at Family Camp (July 31st through August 3rd).

+ Falling and breaking my ankle on August 8th (NOT a highlight), and knowing that the dedicated staff and lay leaders of this parish were shepherding the flock while I healed (in August and September).

+ Hiring the capable, gifted, and engaging Abby Glass to teach the Youth Sunday School Class each week (beginning in September).

+ Coming back to work (on October 3rd)!

+ Learning from the varied and fascinating opportunities offered by the newly-formed Adult Forum Team (in October, November, and December).

+ Hosting a super-fun All Hallows overnight for the middle & high school youth, eating junk food and staying up until 3:00 am with them (on November 1st).

+ Celebrating the Feast of All Saints and baptizing three new Christians -- Jimmy, Bodhi, and Hannah Ryan (on November 3rd).

+ Completing Community-Based Mediation Training for conflict resolution through the City of Springfield (in November).

+ Attending the annual Diocesan Convention in Wilmington (November 15th & 16th).

+ Collecting and blessing a small mountain of toys for the Promise Neighborhood Christmas Store (on November 17th). 

+ With the Vestry and Wardens, completing a Mutual Ministry Review facilitated by the Rev. Canon Jason Leo (on November 21st).

+ Hosting the ecumenical Taizé service for Advent (on December 15th).

+ Working with our wonderful children and youth to prepare, and then watching them put on a beautiful Advent Pageant on the Sunday before Christmas (December 22nd).

+ Celebrating the amazing gift of Christ's Incarnation with you on Christmas Eve.

+ Ending my 3-year term as Vice President of the Episcopal Community Services Foundation's Board of Trustees; and accepting the Bishop's appointment to serve a 3-year term on Diocesan Council (in December).

DEACON’S REPORT
Deacon Rick Incorvati served Christ Church in 2019 by volunteering with several community ministries, including the Freedom School and Equality Springfield. He also serves the Diocese as part of the Commission on Ministry and the Examining Chaplains (both of which assist those discerning a call to ministry), the Faith in Life Committee (oversees grants supporting spiritual formation), and the Becoming Beloved Community Task Force (addresses Presiding Bishop Curry's charge to promote healing around racial division in our church and in our communities). The following are some specific reports from Deacon Rick on his various ministries:
TEMPLE SHOLOM PARTNERSHIP
Christ Church continued its relationship with Temple Sholom in 2019 by co-sponsoring two public talks (April 30th and May 1st) by Dr. Julie Galumbush, an expert on the relationship between Christian scripture and the Jewish tradition. Dr. Galumbush addressed Christianity’s historical shift from a Jewish sect to a distinct religious tradition in her first talk, “Luke-Acts and the Creation of Christianity,” and she tackled the topic of translation for different traditions in her second presentation, “Hidden Truths: Why Translators Intentionally Mistranslate the Bible.”

THE PROMISE NEIGHBORHOOD
Christ Church continued its engagement with the Promise Neighborhood in 2019 by loaning its Parish Hall tables and providing volunteers for the fall Promise Festival (Sept. 7th), and by contributing a very generous stash of new toys to the Christmas Store at Clifton Ave. Church of God (1408 Clifton Ave.).

THE FREEDOM SCHOOL
This 6-week summer reading program at Central Community Center (102 W. High St.) served 40 at-risk elementary and middle-school students and achieved reading gains that, once again, beat the national average for this program. Christ Church members supported this ministry in 2019 by assisting with fundraising. In addition to applying for a grant from the Episcopal Community Services Foundation and making a contribution from the congregation’s outreach budget, Christ Church also hosted a dinner fundraiser for the Freedom School (Nov. 1st) that included beautiful music from members of the Dayton Gay Men’s Chorus and from Wittenberg University’s Imani Gospel Choir. The event also leaned heavily on the culinary talents of Ron Dowling and relied on the labors of many other Christ Church members for setup, table service, and clean up. Deacon Rick continues to serve on the Freedom School Board.
BECOMING BELOVED COMMUNITY SPEAKER SERIES
Sixty years ago, Martin Luther King, Jr., observed that “it is one of the tragedies of our nation, one of the shameful tragedies, that eleven o’clock on Sunday morning is one of the most segregated hours, if not the most segregated hour, in Christian America.” That reality hasn’t changed much over the decades, and in 2017, Presiding Bishop Michael Curry introduced an initiative challenging the Episcopal community to enter into a period of study and action concerning racial division by using the resources made available in the Becoming Beloved Community program. That program identified four key components in the effort to better understand the racial injustice both within and outside of the church: (1) Telling the Truth about the Church and Race, (2) Proclaiming the Dream of Beloved Community, (3) Practicing the Way of Love, and (4) Repairing the Breach in Institutions and Society.

In 2019, Christ Church entered into this challenge by organizing a speaker series that used Springfield’s history of racial violence and division as an opportunity to better understand our present racial realities. The idea was an exciting one, and eight other congregations joined in this effort to promote dialogue and understanding around race and history. Those congregations were Central Christian Church, Covenant Presbyterian Church, Covenant United Methodist Church, First Baptist Church, First Lutheran Church, High St. United Methodist Church, Northminster Presbyterian Church, and St. Joseph/St. Raphael Catholic Church. 

Over a period of six weeks, registered guests heard six speakers. Preshuslee Thompson from Ohio State University’s Kirwin Institute for the Study of Race and Ethnicity started the series with her discussion of implicit bias and the tests that reveal how unconscious judgments work their way into our thinking without our awareness. Rev. John Boopalan, author of Memory, Grief, and Agency, explained how “rituals of humiliation” (or subtle practices that keep minorities in a subordinate position) are part of our social inheritance, and he argued that the church—with its commandment of neighborly love—is the cultural institution best suited to address these problems. A panel of local community leaders, including NAACP President Denise Williams, described the experiences of injustice that mark our present community. Social change coach Cherie Bridges Patrick helped series guests think critically about both white and black identities—and about the ways that white identities play a crucial role in defining blackness while often neglecting to acknowledge its own perspective as being influenced by race. The centerpiece of the series were two sessions with former Assistant County Prosecutor and local historian Darnell Carter who walked the participants through the history of lynching (1904), race riots (1904 and 1906), an armed standoff between white vigilantes and the black community (1921), a raid on the downtown Klan office that revealed school board members to be part of the organization (1923), and the murder of an 18-year-old football player Ralph Stinnett (1965) that, Carter argues, exacerbated the north-south divisions in Springfield.

All of these presentations are archived on the Becoming Beloved Community in Springfield Facebook page, and Deacon Rick is at work to make more resources associated with this series more widely available. If you’re interested in being a part of similar efforts in the future, please see Deacon Rick.
THE NEIGHBORHOOD FAIR
After being chased indoors by rain in 2018, the Neighborhood Fair (Sept. 14th) enjoyed about the best weather imaginable in 2019, and all of the familiar features of the event were back: the hot dogs, the walking tacos, the games, the prizes, the music, and the social service organizations were all accounted for. This was also the first year that the Fair offered a bounce house—which was a clear favorite—and the fire engine also earned a lot of excited visitors. Attendance was good, but lower than expected, and the extra food all made its way to area shelters.

TAIZÉ WORSHIP COLLABORATION
Named for the community in France where the practice began, Taizé is a form of meditative worship involving scripture reading, prayer, periods of silence, contemplative music, and a candle-lit ambience. In 2019, a collaboration among six downtown congregations (Christ Episcopal Church, Covenant Presbyterian Church, First Baptist Church, First Lutheran Church, High St. United Methodist Church, and St. Joseph/St. Raphael Catholic Church) once again provided Springfield with monthly worship opportunities and increased occasions to worship across denominational lines. Christ Church took the hosting and the dinner arrangements for two services (June 23rd and December 15th). The collaboration is now in its third year and is thriving. Encouraged by the successes of the previous years, the organizers are currently making efforts to further expand the number of congregations that participate in this interdenominational experience.

THE INTERFAITH THANKSGIVING SERVICE
A decades-old Springfield tradition of gathering across faith traditions on the Tuesday of Thanksgiving week continued in 2019 as 11 Christian congregations, 2 mosques, 1 synagogue, the Masonic Community, and Project Woman all came together to share a message of gratitude. Members of Christ Church helped organize the service and contributed to the reception following the service. This year, Rabbi Cary Kozberg hosted, the children from Masjid al-Madina shared their music, and Pastor Heather Husted from Covenant United Methodist Church offered a memorable reflection on the way that we are all made in God’s image.

SENIOR WARDEN

Dear parish members,

Thank you for the great year.   

There’s so much that goes on behind the scenes, and it’s easy to miss, so I want to give you a recap of the highlights of 2019.  

We sailed through our first Diocese Mutual Ministry Review, an inspection of sorts, and were told by the diocese that we have a vibrant parish and outstanding programs.  

We didn’t miss a beat when Rev. Maggie broke her ankle in August.  I thank God that we were able to secure a supply priest for every service except the first one, where we had a combined morning prayer.   All the supply priests were so accommodating to our needs. I’m thankful that they all accepted my calls.  

I’m thankful to everyone who devotes their time to our outreach programs. I know the community we serve is so very grateful.  

I’m thankful for our Vestry.  You have no idea what a great group of people you have supporting your church and the thoughtful decisions that go into everything that’s done.  

Sadly, we had to say goodbye to many of our parishioners this year. But I’m very thankful that they came into our lives and were with us as long as they were.  

I ask everyone to be thankful for our church family and to pray for our priest, deacon, church staff, wardens, and Vestry as we begin a new year of God’s work for you.  

Many Blessings,

Dawn Ivy

Senior Warden

JUNIOR WARDEN

2019 Projects Completed 

1. Outside church sign light guard installed. Lighting repaired. 
2. West side of sanctuary building wall and ceiling leaks repaired. Proper tuck pointing, roof repair and gutter realignment. 

3. Repair of East Entrance roof and East side of sanctuary roof. Loose tiles replaced where needed. 

4. Installation of automated security, door locks and fire detector system. Sanctuary, downstairs, Parish Hall, entrances and Hollenbeck. 

5. Approval of a $2,000 landscaping and grounds budget. 

6. Completed parking lot and stripping. 

7. Assessment of organ functionality presented to Vestry by Peebles-Herzog. 

8. Installation of "There is a place for YOU at God's Table!" outdoor banner. 

9. Establishment of a Social Media Team for Facebook, photography, Instagram etc... 

10. Refrigerator fixed. 
2020 Major projects to consider 

1. Organ repair and continued plan of proper maintenance. 

2. Energy assessment and revaluation of electrical carrier, baseboard heaters and current heating and cooling system. 

3. Replacement of back concrete to Hollenbeck. 

4. Installation of new air units in Sacristy and Choir Room. 

John Richardson, Junior Warden
CHRIST EPISCOPAL CHURCH FINANCIAL RESULTS – Feb 2020

Actual Dollars for 2012-2019; Vestry-approved Budget for 2020
Ken Bladh, Treasurer
	Year
	2012
	2013
	2014
	2015
	2016
	2017
	2018
	2019
	2020

	EXPENSES
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Worship
	5,248
	4,202
	6,883
	4,537
	6,913
	4,561
	6,112
	4,940
	5,960

	Education
	3,859
	3,429
	5,439
	4,587
	3,087
	2,923
	3,271
	4,424
	4,870

	Pastoral Care
	51
	18
	51
	268
	633
	87
	681
	109
	250

	Fellowship
	270
	283
	704
	430
	375
	795
	493
	746
	1,250

	Stewardship (utilities)
	56,346
	59,978
	59,106
	58,642
	63,445
	67,429
	65,809
	75,686
	83,606

	New Member Ministry
	793
	932
	1,375
	573
	424
	156
	323
	193
	300

	Administration
	10,583
	12,884
	12,666
	14,504
	16,551
	15,825
	15,983
	17,372
	16,170

	Vestry (Mission Share)
	34,957
	34,350
	34,762
	35,665
	39,803
	29,907
	30,629
	41,569
	43,425

	Communication
	694
	555
	1,134
	557
	551
	1,624
	1,419
	1,388
	1,500

	Clergy
	87,154
	89,410
	88,803
	91,679
	46,594
	43,470
	100,260
	105,857
	107,768

	Staff
	63,398
	69,646
	67,729
	75,169
	90,942
	88,942
	91,790
	91,753
	98,013

	TOTAL SPENDING
	271,284
	276,041
	278,652
	286,612
	270,991
	255,719
	320,772
	344,037
	363,112

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	REVENUE
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Pledges  
	203,967
	213,688
	203,530
	211,538
	192,703
	180,234
	188,562
	199,171
	191,323

	Special Offerings
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	Plate Offerings
	4,412
	4,049
	3,812
	9,677
	2,604
	2,397
	2,404
	2,767
	2,800

	Episc. Retire. Homes
	--
	5,000
	5,000
	5,000
	5,000
	5,000
	1,250
	0
	0

	Endowment Transfer Restricted (Cat. I)           
	2,807
	2,144
	1,946
	2,314
	2,356
	2,246
	2,740
	2,735
	2,745

	Endowment Transfer by Vestry for Ops         
	24,500
	24,500
	45,095
	37,455
	27,059
	23,714
	79,493
	93,534
	125,745

	Endowment Transfer by Vestry for Staff            
	11,004
	11,004
	9,170
	13,500
	31,500
	31,499
	31,500
	31,500
	31,499

	Miscellaneous Income
	19,712
	15,800
	9,769
	9,813
	9,769
	10,630
	17,824
	14,330
	9,000

	Restricted Income
	211
	195
	330
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	TOTAL REVENUE
	266,611
	276,379
	278,652
	289,604
	270,991
	255,719
	320,773
	344,037
	363,112

	Net Income (Loss)
	(4,673)
	338
	0
	2,992
	0
	0
	0
	0
	

	
	
	
	
	Full-time Priest

Part-time PA
	Part-time Priest

Full-time PAPC
	Part-time Priest

Full-time PAPC
	Full-time Priest

Full-time PAPC
	Full-time Priest

Full-time PAPC
	


OUTREACH FINANCIALS
Christ Church's 2019 operational budget for outreach for financial support of outside organizations (account 5030) and special projects (5040) spent $8,650 and $3,500 respectively. Two general guidelines directed where these moneys went: to organizations where the amount of our donation makes a real difference and where Christ Church people are applying their own time, talent and/or treasure. This year the selection committee directed support to The Literacy Center, The Peace Center, Children's Rescue Center (The Ark), The Fuller Center for Housing, Rainbow Table, Project Woman, Interfaith Hospitality Network, Springfield Farmer’s Market, Springfield YMCA, The Episcopal Community Services Foundation (ECSF), Freedom School, Safe Harbor House, Jefferson Street Oasis Garden, Bexley-Seabury Seminary and Partners in Ministry in Liberia (sponsored 2 children).     
The Episcopal Community Services Foundation operates under our diocese's umbrella but is supported financially by individual parishes. The Foundation receives grant requests and distributes the parishes' contributions according to the Foundation's criteria. In 2019, Christ Church contributed $1,000 and received $8,000 in grants that were passed on to IHN, the Peace Center and the Freedom School.

Personal contributions of time and talent by members of our congregation have benefited IHN, the Christ Church Food Pantry, Rainbow Table, The Literacy Center, Promise Neighborhood, Freedom School, Christ Church Neighborhood Fair, YMCA, Safe Harbor House and the Children's Rescue Center.
Ken Bladh, Treasurer

STEWARDSHIP 2020

“Many Voices One Song”
A committee including Dawn Ivy, Keith Doubt, Ken Bladh, myself and Reverend Maggie developed an innovative method of connecting with parish members singing hymn 711 as a round with the choir leading the two groups participating. Committee members provided their messages of encouragement and support.

While the financial health of Christ Church remains strong, we need to balance its financial support from endowment and active members. Stewardship efforts in the future need to determine the financial metric for funding from these two sources and take action to meet those goals. The question is how do we increase the active membership of Christ Church?
Dan McGregor

FINANCE COMMITTEE ENDOWMENT FUND ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2019

I am honored to report to you as Chairman of our Finance Committee.

It is the Finance Committee’s responsibility to safeguard the donations and contributions of parishioners and previous generations of our Christ Church family. We are charged with faithfully following the original wishes of the donors and overseeing that their directions and intentions are followed by us and future generations. We provide advice to the Vestry concerning the financing of capital improvement projects, and provide support for the annual operating budget. I am proud to report that we have been faithful in performing this task. I would like to thank the other members of the committee, Dan McGregor, Ted Delong, Ken Bladh, and Dawn Ivy. I would especially like to recognize the work of Ken Bladh as Treasurer of Christ Church. The many hours of work that Ken does is vital to the financial stability of the church. When someone does an excellent job, it often goes unnoticed because there are never any problems and everything runs smoothly. That is the case with our Treasurer. If you see Ken, be sure to say “Thank You, Ken!”. 

The Finance Committee would like to thank Jim Kreckman and the Trust Department at Security National Bank for their assistance in successfully navigating another good investment year. 

The year started at a low level in the market because of stock market declines in the fourth quarter of 2018. However everything picked up as the year went along and finished on a high note. Overall for 2019 we earned a return of 18.67% while using a safe, income focused portfolio. For those of you who are not familiar with our Endowment Fund, we have (5) categories. Categories 1, 2 & 5 are restricted to using the income only and the principle may not be used. Categories 3 & 4 are unrestricted as to the use of principle and earnings. We have two named funds, Categories 3 & 5. Category 3 is named the Hollenbeck-Bayley Fund in memory of Jane Hollenbeck and Beatrice Bayley. Category 5 is our newest named fund, the “Rosie” Fund, given in memory of Rosie Anderson. 

I would like to bring your attention to the Bushnell Society of Christ Church. The Bushnell Society recognizes those of all generations who make a financial provision for Christ Church through a planned gift. We honor and thank those who have chosen to become members of the Bushnell Society. Please view the Bushnell Society plaque in the Parish Hall to honor those who have remembered & supported Christ Church Endowment fund with financial gifts. If you would like additional information, please contact me or any member of the Finance Committee. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Scott Yeazell, Chairman 
scott@triec.com 

SECURITY DIRECTOR
Dear fellow Christ Church members,  

Your vestry’s comprehensive security program was fully implemented in 2019 which sets out emergency procedures to deal with tornado warnings, building evacuation, building lock-down, active shooter threats, assaults, medical emergencies, and theft on property.  Our 38 greeters, ushers, nursery and youth teachers are trained on what to do to keep you safe in the event of one of these emergencies.  Additionally, other vestry security policy changes were implemented this year too.    

The High Street entrance to the sanctuary is now locked, and the East entrance is locked and manned with a security-trained greeter, so the chances of a church shooter entering the church is remote.  If there’s a threat, the greeters are trained to sound an alarm and radio the security officer in the sanctuary who’ll direct ushers to lock the sanctuary door and the congregation to shelter-in-place under the pews or evacuate the building through the front door, depending on the situation.  

To ensure only those authorized have access, church door locks were changed, and keys distributed to those who need them, including those, like choir members, who needed, but previously didn’t have church keys.  

Change can be uncomfortable, but some changes, like those in the security program are necessary in this age of church shootings.  A small inconvenience or small investment in training pays off big with added security.  Thank you for your patience in accepting these necessary changes and thank you to those who invested their time in training to keep us safe!  

Jack Ivy, Security Director
STAFF REPORTS
PARISH ADMINISTRATOR/PROGRAM COORDINATOR

I'm working on my fifth year at Christ Church and every day brings a new challenge and joy! There is always something to do or something that needs to be done in the Parish Office. I have a few new responsibilities added this year: being the second person in the Nursery a couple of Sundays a month due to all of the new children, ordering flowers for the altar, and putting together birthday and anniversary cards. As always, I'm incredibly grateful to work at the Food Pantry, with the great Christ Church staff and Vestry, and for the Church!

Kelly Zeller
PARISH BOOKEEPER
As bookkeeper, I manage the day to day financial activities for the Church. This includes tracking income and expenses, reconciling bank statements, paying bills, processing payroll, generating financial reports, assisting in the annual audit and filing required city, state and federal payroll tax returns. 

It is a blessing to be a part of the staff and to apply my experience and expertise in the day to day financial operations.

Tina Knox

FACILITY MANAGER

A variety of projects kept me busy in 2019 as well as all of the day to day work. I worked with the electricians on adding new lights and replacing fixtures. I contacted the HVAC contractor for repairs to the air conditioners and heating system as needed. I had the annual fire extinguisher inspection. I’m working with the Security Director on the current updated fire alarms. I had tuckpointing and sealing done to the west side of the sanctuary wall. I have been working with the locksmith and the Security Director to fix the locks. 

Paul McAfee

NURSERY ATTENDANT

Hello Christ Episcopal Church! The nursery, as many of you may have noticed, is a busy place most Sunday mornings. Over the past year the nursery has gone from zero children to averaging steady attendance of 2-3 children per week. Wow! Being able to spend time playing, reading, and crafting with these children is truly a blessing and I am so thankful to everyone who has stepped in to assist each Sunday. I look forward in maintaining a safe, clean, and nurturing environment for all children of Christ Episcopal in the upcoming year! 

Jerushia Knox 

MUSIC DIRECTOR/MUSIC PROGRAM
Having completed 19 seasons as music director at Christ Episcopal Church, Dr. Christopher Durrenberger continues to provide musical leadership and musical offerings at regular scheduled worship services, funerals, memorials and weddings.

Special and regular worship services were enhanced with guest musicians again this year including the Wittenberg Brass Quintet for Easter. Musical offerings at the early Christmas Eve services were provided by cellist Christina Darding. Joy and Jeff Carter joined forces to provide preservice music at the late service. Cathy Hasecke once again joined the choir in Advent allowing our music director to collaborate with them on cello.  Other special musicians included pianist Cathy Hasecke, vocalist Joy Carter, classical guitarists Jeff Carter and Sarah Schubert, guest organist Sam Bennett, and guest pianist Myra Dean Banion.

The Christ Church Choir continues their loyal service providing music for regular and special worship services.  Please contact Chris or Maggie if interested in joining this spirited group!

2019 Christ Church Choir 
Sopranos

Altos


Tenors

    
     Bass/Baritone

Marilyn Howat
Liz Wheeler

Chris Oldstone-Moore     Ed Hasecke


Joy Carter




Amil Anderson
     Fred Bartenstein

Joan Hurley




Jake Studebaker
YOUTH SUNDAY SCHOOL

For the last part of 2019, the Youth Sunday School class had the chance to grow with each other and in Christ as we dove into the Bible and discussed differences in the accounts of Jesus’ birth and death and what heaven is like. We have explored what it means to live in God’s joy and grace and how we can be heroes in the lives of those around us. At the end of October we were able to bond over board games and movies as we learned about Dia de los Muertos. As we continue into the start of 2020, we are taking a few weeks to look at the ways in which we can apply Mr. Rogers quotes to our lives. I am looking forward to continuing to grow with the church and deepening my new relationships within it.

Abby Glass, Youth Teacher 

FOOD PANTRY
Who was involved? List members, where appropriate. 

Pantry includes volunteers of all ages from Christ Church, Covenant Presbyterian Church, students from Catholic Central High school and friends of our food pantry. Anne Randolph was able to successfully recruit volunteers for each pantry day. Thankfully Kelly Zeller is always at the pulse of the pantry. 

What did you do in 2019? 

In 2019 the pantry provided food the third Wednesday of each month to clients who qualified under federal income guidelines. Pantry also hosted a distribution table at the Christ Church Neighborhood Fair.
Were there any changes in personnel, focus, or activities during the year? Any big challenges or accomplishments? 
​In 2019 a sidewalk sign was purchased which is put out early on distribution day indicating the pantry is open that day. The pantry served more clients in 2019 than in 2018.

Looking ahead to 2020:
​Clients depend on this pantry being open the 3rd Wednesday of each month regardless of weather or other circumstances and we consistently meet their expectations with a spirit of kindness toward our clients and one another. The pantry is supported by the entire congregation. Helpers include bags, recyclers, packers, cookie bakers, hostesses, bag makers, volunteer recruiters, loaders, haulers, donators, not to mention financial and prayer support all make the pantry possible (and toilet paper of course). Volunteers from Covenant Presbyterian Church haul thousands of pounds of groceries up the hill from Second Harvest warehouse to our Church twice each month, this work is priceless. In 2020 we have potential for increased client volume. The Kroger grocery store on South Limestone Street is closing in early March. Effective April 2020 federal law is changing affecting work-eligible adults, many people could lose SNAP benefits which could increase pantry use. The pantry will need financial support as well as the continued current support of this congregation in 2020. ​

Respectfully submitted - Ann Chitkara 

INTERFAITH HOSPITALITY NETWORK
This year was a busy year with CEC providing 14 dinners to an average of 35 guests at the Interfaith Hospitality Network family shelter. On our assigned evenings, three or four volunteers met at the shelter at 5:00 PM to serve dinner. Some dinner favorites this year were pork roast, potatoes, and green beans and tacos with rice and beans. The guests also enjoyed beef roast and lasagna. It generally takes less than an hour to serve dinner. Leftovers are always appreciated by the guests. The following members helped prepare meals and serve meals throughout the year: Anita Beardsell, Sally Schwartz, Allen Ladd, Jake Studebaker, Betsi Rowland, Kathleen Schubert, Lisa Pankratz, Bonnie Shelburne, Lynn Rigsbee, Ann Chitkara, Cathy Waggoner, Diane Rode, Rand Smith, and Lori Swafford.
Lori Swafford
SPRINGFIELD PRIDE
This year’s Springfield Pride on June 22nd marked a milestone with the local event hitting the 5-year mark, and it was a milestone in other ways: the 2019 event drew the largest crowd to date (about 500 people by Police Dept. estimates), it was celebrated with a mayor’s proclamation, and it served more young people than at any point in the past. Once again, this annual celebration of LGBTQ people was made possible through the generosity of Christ Church which offered up its building as the meeting place for all of the planning gatherings, it provided the tables from Fellowship Hall for the festival vendors, and its members (Bonnie Bingman, Ron Dowling, Alan Ladd, John Richardson, Denise Sharp, Steve Sharp, Joyce Spangler, and Jake Studebaker among them) staffed its own table where the message was clear: there is a place for everyone at God's table! For more information contact Bonnie Bingman (bgbingman@gmail.com or at 244-2275).











Bonnie Bingman
BABY FOOD FOR BABY JESUS

Thanks to everyone who participated this past Advent~Christmas~Epiphany Season, 223 x 4oz. jars, tubs & pouches were blessed and donated. This was a slight decrease from last year (240/2019) 122 were given to Help Me Grow (HMG)1 for emergency use with their clients through distribution by their home visitation consultants. The remaining 101 were given to the Family Youth Initiative – Parenting Network (FYI-PN) housed now in the same building as The Ark – Children’s Rescue Center2.  HMG is open 5 days (M-F) per week and FYI-PN is open 2 afternoons (T&Th) per week with plans to be open a third day in the near future.  Geographically, HMG is on the east side and FYI-PN is on the west side. Both organizations receive referrals from each other and other agencies and both are on the bus line.  Additionally, both programs establish a relationship with their moms & babies and are proactive with them.  

Therefore, our donations are benefiting little ones in more ways than one as well as in more locations than one.

Deb Southward

Dayton Ronald McDonald House (DRMH) / PULL-Tab FUNdraising Recycling Program

We at Christ Church have recycled 25 POUNDS of Aluminum PULL-Tabs since July 2019 which has donated $10.05 towards one nights stay ($150). It may not sound like much but combined with other churches/organizations approximately $16 THOUSAND is generated annually. If each CAN that is represented by each PULL-tab is RECYCLED then 38,800 CANS have been kept from the landfill & 95% of the energy needed to make a new can from scratch has been conserved helping to care for “this fragile earth, our island H(ME.”A special thanks to Sue Allender whose source has contributed immensely to our total. (
Note:  Place a Return Address Label on your FULL snack bag before dropping the ENTIRE bag into the LARGE Ronald McDonald House on the buffet in the Guild Fellowship Room so I can keep “TAB” on…pun intended ;) who contributed towards our group total for the: TAB-A-PULL-OOZA at 2nd Street Market in Dayton on Sat. 5-16-2020 8AM-1PM. I will recycle your snack bag back to you. ( Pick up another snack bag from the red box in the meantime to …continue to PULL for the DAYTON RMH!



          Deb Southward

CHILDREN’S CHAPEL

Children’s Chapel occurs during the Liturgy of the Word on Sunday mornings during the 10 am service. Children in kindergarten through fifth grade are invited to the Chapel to hear and experience the Gospel lesson for the day in a way that is age-appropriate and fun for them.  Children’s Chapel also includes a song, craft, game, or other activity to help the lesson come alive for the children by one adult leader and myself. Many thanks to Lori Swafford, Cathy Waggoner, Mark Brooks Hedstrom, Karen Carter, and Jeff Carter for the wonderful ministry they provide!
Kelly Zeller
WEDNESDAY CHAPEL SERVICE
Just a few words about Wednesday morning prayers, this is a very special time in my week. A few of us, who can, come together in the Chapel of Heavenly Rest to read a liturgy for healing and celebrate Holy Eucharist. During this time, we will usually have a short discussion of the upcoming Gospel reading where everyone is welcome to share their reflections. During the healing time there is an opportunity for prayer and anointing for those in attendance and for others. This is a quiet, refreshing and very uplifting time.

Rick Everingham

FORWARD WEEK-BY-WEEK
Forward week by week after the 8:00 A.M. service is a chance for participants to meet and discuss the morning’s sermon, a scripture reading, Christian culture and tradition, or even an entire book in our bible. Lay-lead by volunteers, this forum gives the presenter great latitude to present and guide a discussion about a relevant Christian topic. Participants enjoy fellowship and share their knowledge and spirituality with one another.  
Dawn Ivy
LEGO CLASS (CHILDREN’S SUNDAY SCHOOL)
This past year the Children’s Sunday School class grew while continuing to primarily utilize Legos in exploring Scripture.  Formation centers on the twin foci of Learning Scripture and Living with Scripture.  With the youngest in mind, we start each Sunday with a Bible story, in the Fall from the Hebrew Scriptures (Old Testament) and in the Spring from the Christian Scriptures (New Testament), following the preparation for and then earthly life of Jesus.  We then engage in a variety of differing activities corresponding with that scripture passage, and usually include creative Lego building time as part of our activities.  Jon Leidheiser-Stoddard and Kelly Zeller lead the class, and attendance varies, from a core group of 3 to as many as 7.  This past year saw a change in usage of a differing children’s Bible that skews to the younger crowd, to meet the need of our newest participants.  As we look ahead to 2020, we have begun doing more live acting of biblical stories where possible, in addition to creative Lego play to further encourage our learning and living the Scriptures (especially with Jesus’ ministry in the Gospels).

Jon Leidheiser-Stoddard

BIBLE STUDY

Beginning in November of 2018 and continuing through 2019, Christ Church parishioners met most Sunday afternoons at 4:00 p.m. to participate in the diocesan "Big Read" initiative studying the Gospel of Luke together. At first we started at Winan's Coffee Shop downtown and quickly outgrew that space.  The group relocated to Panera Bread on Bechtle Ave. Reverend Maggie led the discussion most weeks.  

Visitors joined several weeks, and the fellowship was as engaging as the study. 
For 2020, the group will continue meeting at Panera on Sundays at 4:00 p.m. Study has started in the Book of Revelation.
Ron Dowling
SUNDAY ADULT FORUM
The adult forum team [Fred Bartenstein, Judy Johnson, Brian Shelburne, Liz Wheeler, Rev. Maggie (ex officio)] began to plan the 2019/2020 education opportunities by focusing on the three pillars of the Anglican tradition: Scripture, tradition, and reason. The team also looked for topics that harmonized with the church calendar. Finally, we looked for ways to bring in members of our own congregation as well as outside speakers.

With these three guideposts, we began with a series on Genesis, courtesy of a Bill Moyers televised presentation led by Brian and Fred. During the remaining fall and winter months, there were sessions on history, art, spiritual practices, and outreach opportunities that Christ Church supports. Linda Mortensen, Chris Oldstone-Moore, Myra Dean Banion, Amanda Hayden, Rev. Maggie, and Kay Koeninger are among the members of the parish who have facilitated sessions. Guests included a representative from Peebles-Herzog to speak about the 1919 Skinner organ, Amanda Stone Cushing of the Spirituality Network, Jane Lieberth of University of Dayton’s creche keepers, and Sr. Diana and Sr. Priscilla of the Convent of the Transfiguration. Sessions have often been participatory and informal.

Upcoming sessions already planned will include Jon Leidheiser-Stoddard on Forty Days in Scriptures, Rabbi Cary Kozberg on anti-Semitism, Rev. Maggie on the upcoming Lambeth Conference, Rev. Pam Gaylor on hospice care, and Joyce Morrissey of Yellow Springs on the care of and planning for aging loved ones (including oneself).

Attendance has been increasing, as has interest in other ways of growing in grace. These may include a Lenten Quiet Day and/or a retreat.  

Judy Johnson, Team Convener
NOMINATING COMMITTEE

Members of the 2019-2020 Nominating Committee are John Richardson, Chris Wells, Ann Chitkara, Joy Carter and Rev. Maggie. Jim Whipp was nominated as Junior Warden. Keith Doubt was nominated as member of Vestry at large and our youth representative will be Sarah Schubert.  Additionally, there will be a committee made up of former Junior Wardens, security and other interested parishioners to assist the Junior Warden. 

Chris Wells
ALTAR GUILD

The Altar Guild is made up of four (4) teams of ladies (men are welcome, too) who each work one Saturday/Sunday morning each month to clean and set up the Chancel area for Sunday worship. We also work weddings, baptisms, and funerals. Members Anita Beardsell, Joanne Harris, Gretchen Hicks, Joan Hurley, Susie Peterson, Sally Schwartz, and Cathy Yeazell, are very devoted to their work.  New members are welcome.  If you would like to be a part of this ministry, please contact me at jahurley500@gmail.com. No experience is necessary.

Joan Hurley, Directress

CHALICE BEARERS

The 10 AM chalice bearers serve at the 10 AM service assisting with the distribution of the communion wine. For each service there are two chalice bearers with Deacon Rick being the other chalice bearer. Currently there are five chalice bearers:  myself, Mark Brooks Hedstrom, Susan Doubt, Ed Hasecke and Anne Strothman meaning that one of us serves every 5th week. However we’re always looking for more volunteers so if interested in helping out during the 10 AM service please speak to Maggie, Rick, or me. Training is minimal. 
Brian Shelburne

USHERS
8 am Ushers/Greeters
Dawn Ivy, Jack Ivy, Sharon Wells, Marj Vasileff, Juanita Artis, Joann Albright served as ushers/greeters for the 8am service.  This is a dedicated group that is very supportive of one another, and would welcome new members.

10 am Ushers
I want to thank all of the Usher teams for their continued service to Christ Episcopal Church this past year. Ushers welcome everyone attending, and assist the clergy with the smooth running of our beautiful service. If anyone is interested in serving on the Usher teams we would certainly welcome you to try it out. Duties are once a month and at our special services during Easter and Christmas.                                                                
Angus Randolph

TELLERS

The following eight individuals served as tellers for 2019: Amil Anderson, Martha Chaney, Pat Duncan, Marilyn Howat, Joan Hurley, Wayne Southward, Dana Waggoner, and Liz Wheeler. Individuals serve 3-6 Sunday mornings in a 4-month period, working in pairs to count the day’s offering after the 10 AM service.  This process takes about 30 minutes for a typical Sunday morning.

Amil Anderson

10 AM GREETERS
Grateful to those smiling folks who open the door and say welcome each Sunday?  Come join us.  It is fun, a great way to meet people, and a very important mission of hospitality for Christ Church. No skills or experience necessary, simply the willingness to help all worshipers feel welcomed to our Communion Feast. Please notify Kelly or Rev. Maggie if you are interested. 

Best Wishes for 2020 from your Christ Church Greeters: Martha Chaney, Ron Dowling, Clare Perks, Diane Rode, DJ Banion and Myra Dean Banion.
Myra Dean Banion
LUNCH BUNCH

This Christ Church group continues to meet on the second Tuesday of each month at a different local restaurant.  We stay close to home, or pick a restaurant a little farther away, depending on the weather.  This group has been formed for men and women available during the day for lunch.  New members are always welcome.  Please contact Anita Beardsell if interested - we will provide a driver if necessary.
Anita Beardsell
 
PRAYER CHAIN
Christ Church has a Prayer Chain where you can submit your prayer requests.  Your request will be forwarded to members of the congregation who have offered to pray for your concerns.  New members of the Chain are always welcome.  Please contact Anita Beardsell if you are interested.
 
Anita Beardsell
EPISCOPAL CHURCH WOMEN (ECW)
The Episcopal Church Women met 3 times and had several new members attend the spring and winter luncheons. We would like to thank Linda Mortensen for her presentation and Shirley Artis for her catering. All women of the church are welcome to be a part of the ECW. 

Juanita Artis

CRAFTERS
We crafters have been meeting on Wednesday morning with each of us working on our own projects. We had our final Mini Bazaar in Early December where we made $189.00. It was donated to the Christ Church Food Pantry. We will still be in the Bethel Room around 9 am on Wednesdays in 2020, but no longer as an official craft group. The time has come for us to move on to other things. 
Charlene Schreiber
8:00 AM COFFEE HOUR
We’ve had delicious food and fellowship after the 8:00 am service in the Guild Room. After visiting for a while, some of us take our coffee and food into the Parish Hall for the Forward Week by Week Session. Hosts have been Sharon Wells, Ann Chitkara, Joann Albright, Dawn and Jack Ivy, Dodi Holmes and Marj Vasileff. We shall miss Dodi who has moved and Justin Lehman who so kindly cleaned up for us. Thanks to all those who have gifted us with wonderful coffee hours. If anyone would like to join our team, please let me know.

Marj Vasileff
10 AM COFFEE HOUR
Coffee Hour is an important part of Christ Church’s hospitality activities and we have a multi-member team that provides refreshment after the 10 o’clock service every Sunday. Please consider becoming a part of this ministry.  You will host one coffee hour about once every 2 months. We will be glad to give you an orientation to the kitchen and the coffee urn; we provide the coffee, tea, creamer, sugar and all utensils. The choice of food is totally up to you; “homemade” is not required and the purpose of coffee hour is to provide a light snack, not brunch. If you would like to be involved, please contact Kay Koeninger at 937-767-9971 or kaydavid7485@att.net. 

Kay Koeninger
               CHRIST EPISCOPAL CHURCH NECROLOGY FOR 2019
Elizabeth "Betty" Lotton                                                                                    February 13th, 2019
Susan J. Brown Barnes                                                                                                May 4th, 2019
Dianna Lynn Parkison Maddox                                                                        September 2nd, 2019
Helen Marie Hutchins                                                                                          October 26th, 2019
                                May they rest in peace, and rise in glory!
The Collect for All Saint's Day
"Almighty God, you have knit together your elect in one
communion and fellowship in the mystical body of your Son
Christ our Lord: Give us grace so to follow your blessed saints
in all virtuous and godly living, that we may come to those
ineffable joys that you have prepared for those who truly love
you; through Jesus Christ our Lord, who with you and the Holy
Spirit lives and reigns, one God, in glory everlasting. Amen."

(The Book of Common Prayer, page 245)
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